Minutes of the 133 Annual Business Meeting of
The Ottawa Field-Naturalists” Club January 10, 2012

Place and time:

Chairperson: Ann MacKenzie, President

Fletcher Wildlife Garden, Ottawa,

Ontario, 7:00 pm

Attendees spent the first half-hour reviewing the minutes of the previous ABM, the Treasurer’s report and the
OFNC committees’ annual reports for 2011. The meeting was called to order at 7:30 pm with some opening

remarks from the President.

1. Minutes of the Previous Meeting

It was moved by Annie Bélair and seconded by
David Hobden that the minutes of the 132"! Annual
Business Meeting be accepted with the following cor-
rections:

a. Item #6, “Nomination of the Auditor”, should
read “Nomination of the Financial Reviewer”.
The year stated in the motion to accept the slate
of nominees as members of the Council for 2010
should be replaced by 2011.

b.

Carried

2. Business Arising from the Minutes

a. It was suggested that a way of allowing club
members to express their opinion to Council
should be found. During the year, Council tried
out social media BigTent, but didn’t feel that it
would appeal to members. Therefore, there is
no mechanism at the moment for members and
Council to have an on-line discussion.
In October 2011, Council agreed to offer a
student membership for $20 to full-time, post-
secondary students. This new membership cat-
egory was included in the membership renew-
al forms at the end of the year.

3. Communications Relating to the Annual
Business Meeting
There were no communications relating to the
Annual Business Meeting.

4. Treasurer’s Report — Frank Pope

Frank began by saying that printed copies of the
financial statements were available at the meeting and
an electronic copy was also available upon request.

He then thanked Wendi Mosher of Mosher Book-
keeping for compiling the data necessary for the finan-
cial report, Ann MacKenzie for reviewing the draft
financial statements, Mark Patry of Welch LLP for do-
ing the financial review and Alan German for preparing
the charts in his presentation. He also thanked the vol-
unteers at the Fletcher Wildlife Garden, who, through
an agreement with the Central Experimental Farm, pay

the rent for this property and these facilities by sweat
labour. He said that this was but one example of the
many volunteer hours that go into running the club.

Frank then announced that the club was in a good
financial position in spite of heavy expenditures on the
Canadian Field-Naturalist. He presented the salient
points of the financial statements in 5 charts. The first
showed net assets, the next two revenues and expen-
ditures for the club and the last two, revenues and
expenditures for the Canadian Field-Naturalist. He said
that the current deficit in publishing the Canadian field-
Naturalist was due to the publication of 6 issues in 2011
and the introduction of an electronic edition.

Frank then leafed through the financial statements,
briefly explaining each page.

It was moved by Frank Pope that this financial state-
ment be accepted as a fair representation of the finan-
cial position of the Club as of September 30, 2011.

Seconded by Diane Lepage.

Discussion:

a. Henry Steger, chair of the Membership Com-
mittee, pointed out that it was odd that the rev-
enue from memberships was $5000 lower in
2011 than in 2010, despite the rise in fees.
ACTION: Frank to investigate and report back.
Ian Whyte commented that it would be better to
use the OFNC'’s money for conservation instead
of putting it into bonds; that the club’s mandate
is to conserve and protect nature. Ann pointed
out that on top of having a large deficit to man-
age in the last many years, there are many un-
knowns related to the CFN; the Finance Com-
mittee still feels the need to be cautious. Frank
added that the OFNC still has donated $128 000
over the last two years towards the purchase of
land for conservation. Ken Young, outgoing
chair of the Conservation Committee, pointed out
that in some cases, the relatively small amounts
of funding the OFNC could provide to help fight
urban development, for example, would not be
sufficient; political action is required in these
situations. However, the OFNC does support
education and information sharing, the Canadian
Field-Naturalist being an outstanding example.
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c. There was mention of the fact that the club oper-
ated on a calendar year except for the financial
records which are on a fiscal year of October
1% to September 31°. It was suggested that we
might revisit this situation to assess the impli-
cations of using the same year end for both.

Motion carried with 1 opposed.

5. Committee Reports

Ann MacKenzie asked for questions and comments
on the 2011 committee reports which had been distrib-
uted to the attendees.

Moved by Diane Lepage and seconded by Diane
Kitching that the reports be accepted as distributed.

Carried

6. Nomination of the Financial Reviewer

Moved by Frank Pope and seconded by Diane
Lepage that the accounting firm of Welch LLP be nomi-
nated to conduct a review of the OFNC'’s accounts for
the 2010-11 fiscal year.

Carried

7. Report of the Nominating Committee — E.
Zurbrigg

SLATE PROPOSED BY THE NOMINATING COMMITTEE

First motion: Moved by Eleanor Zurbrigg and sec-
onded by Karen McLachlan Hamilton that the first for-
mat of the slate be accepted as members of the Council
of the OFNC for 2012.

The format of the slate was modified during the
meeting: the name of committee chairs not on Council,
duplicate names and the name of the committees were
removed. The revised slate is presented below.

NoMINATIONS FOR OFNC CounciL 2012
(* indicates a change from 2011)

ADDENDUM
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Officers
President Ann MacKenzie
1st Vice President Fenja Brodo
2nd Vice President Jeff Skevington
Recording Secretary ~ Annie Bélair
Treasurer Ken Young*
Council members
Dan Brunton Carolyn Callaghan
Barbara Chouinard Don Hackett*
David Hobden Diane Kitching
Diane Lepage Karen McLachlan Hamilton
Remy Poulin Jeff Saarela
Henry Steger Chris Traynor
Yi Zhang* Eleanor Zurbrigg

Second motion: Moved by Eleanor Zurbrigg and
seconded by Ian Whyte that the revised slate (as pre-
sented here) be accepted as members of the Council
of the OFNC for 2012.

Carried

8. New Business

Frank Pope is retiring from Council, after 32 years!
Ann thanked him deeply and said that a tribute will
appear in the Trail & Landscape and in the CFN. She
gave him the 6™ edition of the National Geographic
Field Guide to the Birds of North America as a thank
you gift.

Frank thanked everyone for their support over the
years. He said that we have a great club, good people;
he enjoyed the experience and was proud to be a mem-
ber of the club.

9. Adjournment
Moved by Diane Kitching and seconded by David
Hobden that the meeting be adjourned at 8:45 pm.

Carried

ANNIE BELAIR
Recording Secretary

During the Treasurer’s Report at the ABM, Henry Steger noticed that the revenue from memberships was about $5,000
higher in 2010 than in 2011, and said that that was very unlikely since the fees had increased. The fiscal year 2010-2011 Financial
Statements show revenues from Membership fees of $32,412 and $37,414 for 2011 and 2010 respectively, a decrease of $5,002.

For the fiscal year 2009-10 an allocation of $13,264 was made for accounting purposes for life members who had paid a
Iump sum for their perpetual membership. This had not been done in previous years so it was a catch up of several years and
greatly increased the amount shown for membership. In 2010-11 the allocation was only a one year allocation of $2,120. With-
out these allocations past membership revenue was $23,547(2009), $24,150(2010) and $30,292(2011). The club is no longer

offering life memberships.
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Awards Committee

The Awards Committee met once in 2011 to select recip-
ients for the Club’s seven awards. Committee members pre-
pared the citations for each recipient, which outline the many
ways in which the person had distinguished herself or himself
by accomplishments in the field of natural history and con-
servation, or by extraordinary activity within the Club. The
awards were presented at the Club’s annual Soiree in April.

ELEANOR ZURBRIGG
Chair, Awards Committee
Birds Committee

The Birds Committee organized the Fall Bird Count and
along with the Club des Ornithologues de I’Outaouais partici-
pated in the 2010 Christmas Bird Count. The annual Peregrine
Falcon Watch did not go ahead for the second straight year
due to egg failure. The seed-a-thon was successful in raising
money to operate the club’s bird feeders. The committee con-
tinues to operate a rare bird alert and the Ottawa bird status
line, a recorded telephone message of current bird sightings.
Several committee members handle the large number of bird
identification requests that come in to the club via its website.
The Bird Record Subcommittee met during the year to review
rare bird reports and continues to work on an extensive data-

base of Ottawa bird records.

CHRIS TRAYNOR
Chair, Birds Committee

Conservation Committee
1. NCC Greenbelt Master Plan Review

The Greenbelt Master Plan Review being conducted by
the National Capital Commission will shape the future of the
Greenbelt in the decades to come. The Conservation Com-
mittee participates in the Greenbelt Coalition in order to mon-
itor the progress of the review and attempt to influence it.

In April, 2011, the NCC and the City of Ottawa announced
a “Joint Study to Assess Cumulative Effects of Transportation
Infrastructure on the National Capital Greenbelt”. The pur-
pose of this study is for the City to lobby the NCC to permit
additional roads and/or the widening of existing roads through
the Greenbelt. Stony Swamp is one of the threatened areas,
with either a widening of Richmond Road or a new road across
the south end in the cards.

In May, 2011, the NCC released “strategic statements and
preliminary land use concepts that will guide the future of the
Greenbelt until 2060”. Greenbelt Coalition members were
disappointed with the limited nature of the proposed concepts.
None involve more than marginal changes to the Greenbelt.
During the public consultation on these proposals, the Green-
belt Coalition urged that a larger-scale expansion of the Green-
belt be undertaken. We proposed that significant natural spaces
be added to the Greenbelt system, such as the Carp Hills/South
March Highlands. The current review of the Master Plan is
the time to establish that strategy.

2. Development of the South March Highlands

Attempts to stop further development in the South March
Highlands were unsuccessful, and KNL Developments began
land clearing over the winter. However, there was good news
in September, with the announcement by the Ministry of
Natural Resources that the Kizell Drain Wetland Complex is
a provincially significant wetland (psw). KNL was planning
to use the Kizell Drain, which feeds into Beaver Pond, to
drain its development. That cannot be done to a psw.

3. Other Activities

Rideau Corridor Landscape Strategy

Parks Canada is conducting a project called the “Rideau
Corridor Landscape Strategy”. The project stems from the
designation of the canal system as a World Heritage Site,
and concerns the “visual character” of the canal system. An
organization called the Rideau Roundtable is coordinating the
response from environmental organizations, in order to make
our input effective. An exploratory meeting was held on April
5, 2011, which Ken Young attended. Kingston Field Naturalists
also sent a representative.

Use of Wild Raptors in Falconry

The Conservation Committee drafted letters for the Presi-
dent’s signature opposing the use of wild raptors in falconry
in Ontario.

Carp Hills—South March Highlands BioBlitz

On May 28, a bioblitz was held in the Carp Hills and
South March Highlands. The OFNC provided some support
with publicity, and some members participated in the field-
work. The Education & Publicity Committee presented a dis-
play at the Carp Farmers’ Market, from which the bioblitz
was conducted.

University of Ottawa Student Request

Advice was provided to a University of Ottawa student
interested in doing a project involving recreation and the envi-
ronment.

KEN YOUuNG
Chair, Conservation Committee

Education & Publicity Committee

This committee met six times this year, mostly to prepare
for exhibits for various venues. We staff a sales table at all of
our monthly meetings.

Wildlife Festival, Billings Bridge, Saturday, March 26",
2011

Three meetings were devoted to creating our exhibit on
the theme “The Boreal Forest.” Six volunteers staffed our
table. The amount of foot traffic and interest in our display
made this event worthwhile.

OFNC Soirée April 16, 2011
Our Boreal Forest Exhibit was on display.

Carp Farmers’ Market & Carp Bioblitz Saturday May
28[h

Three volunteers staffed our table that featured our “Boreal
Forest” display and other OFNC material.

EcoFair, Saturday September 17" at Carleton University
Fieldhouse

Six volunteers staffed our booth that featured our Boreal
Forest display as well as information on all our club activities.
A new venue and new time slot (previously in the spring)
resulted in a lower attendance, however, those that came were
very interested in our and the other exhibits. We used the
Club computer to run a continuous slide show.

“Meet the Experts”, Canadian Museum of Nature, No-
vember 26" & 27t

We shall be show-casing our Club and its many activities
to complement the Museum’s show casing the expertise and
knowledge of their staff. Twelve volunteers sought to staff
our tables.
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Ottawa Regional Science Fair, Saturday 2 April

Our judges found worthy recipients for our prizes and
wrote this event up for 7&L.

We field many requests, usually coming from our web-
page, for trip leaders or speakers. This year we supplied peo-
ple for the following events:

e Jane Jacob’s Walk, May 7 & 8.

* Kiwanis Club, birding talk, May 25

« Environment week, Federal Government, June 6th.

* Royal Visit: July 2, Macoun Field—Club and Fletcher

Wildlife Garden members honoured.

¢ Organized 2 nature walks for AJA 50+

¢ Amica at Westboro Park, presentation on local birds.

« Pinhey’s Point, afternoon birding walk, April 16",

» Earth Day, OFNC exhibit, NCC Lobby, 8-2:00 p.m.

« Ottawa Riverkeeper event, Victoria Island, Sept.

25,

FENJA BRODO
Chair, Education & Publicity Committee

Excursions and Lectures Committee

‘We would like to take this opportunity to thank the many
volunteers who provided the excellent slate of activities in
2011. Over the course of the year, club members coordinat-
ed and/or led 59 events: 44 outings, nine monthly meetings,
four workshops, a business meeting, and our annual party
(Soirée). This is an impressive number and diversity of events.
If you enjoyed a talk or outing, we encourage you to let your
leader know! Our events explored a diverse range of natural
history: birds (25), general natural history (13), botany (4),
insects (4), mycology (3), natural history by canoe (2), geol-
ogy (2), amphibians (1), fish (1), lichens (1), mammals (1),
photography (1) and club business (1). Planning such a large
number of events requires a constant supply of both leaders
and ideas. If you would like to lead or co—lead an event in
2012, please contact one of us and let us know what you pro-
pose. Even if you don’t have any specific ideas, or have not
led an event before but would like to get involved, just let us
know. Although in Ottawa we are fortunate to have many
experts as leaders, you do not have to be an expert to lead an
outing! Participants are also often knowledgeable and many
great outings are a collective effort. We are similarly interest-
ed in hearing about ideas for monthly speakers, or work-
shops of interest to members. Please speak to us at an up-
coming event, or respond to the following email address(es):
Jeff Skevington (jhskevington@gmail.com), Holly Bickerton
(hbickerton@hotmail.com), Fenja Brodo, Julia Cipriani and
Hume Douglas (Excursions and Lectures committee mem-
bers).

JEFF SKEVINGTON
Chair, Excursions and Lectures Committee

Finance Committee

In addition to the other changes within OFNC this year,
OFNC’s accounting/financial systems also underwent major
restructuring. The Finance Committee met several times dur-
ing the year to consider the logistics and systems in respect
of the changes. The year ended with online membership reg-
istration, a new bookkeeper and new auditor. In addition, sys-
tems were set up for the new online revenue process, the
deposit process, the payables processing and financial report-
ing. These initiatives took the work of many individuals not
just from the Finance Committee but across the committees
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to plan, program and work out the details. A very complicat-
ed year for the club’s accounting and financial information
systems and the process is not yet done.

The last Finance Committee meeting concentrated on fiscal
responsibility and the 2011/12 budget. It is anticipated the
initiatives/changes started in the 2010/11 year will continue
into the 2011/12 fiscal period.

The club is continuing to run a deficit. However the long-
term goal for the club is a balanced budget. This hopefully will
be realized in the 2012/13 fiscal period when the changes
within the club will have stabilized.

Fiscal Responsibility for the OFNC is the Finance Com-
mittee’s objective. Once there is a consistent balanced bud-
get then the club can make better use of the surplus/legacy
funds and can start looking at new areas/projects beyond the
club’s normal operations that it could undertake as per the
OFNC objectives to promote, conserve and appreciate Can-
ada’s natural heritage

BARBARA CHOUINARD
Chair, Finance Committee

Fletcher Wildlife Garden

The committee met monthly during the past year, with the
December meeting a gathering for all the volunteers who do
most of the work at the FWG. We also thank Agriculture and
Agri-Food Canada (AAFC) for their continuing support in
some projects.

The proposal for a Monarch Waystation that we submit-
ted to the Evergreen Foundation last year resulted in a grant
of $2500 in fall 2010 and second place in a contest co-spon-
sored by Fido this summer. We thank all those who voted for
our project. The additional $15,000 prize will allow us to reg-
ister the entire FWG as a monarch waystation, establish a
smaller-scale waystation in the Butterfly Meadow, and provide
information to visitors about butterfly conservation. Future
plans include a workshop to gather other stakeholders and co-
ordinate local conservation efforts and provide information
via our web site.

Some of the prize money was used to rebuild and improve
our nursery to grow larger plants for our own purposes and
for our annual plant sale.

The volunteers working on Wednesday evenings continued
to expand the Butterfly Meadow, gradually replacing the inva-
sive dog—strangling vine (DSV = Cynanchum rossicum) with
a variety of nectar and pollen sources. Two weeding bees
attracted 20 volunteers each to remove DSV, and AAFC roto-
tilled three new areas for planting in 2012.

A new group of volunteers formed this year to work on
invasive species, principally DSV. An additional scythe was
purchased as cutting DSV before it produces seeds has proven
to be the best way to keep it in check, pending the discovery
of a biological control system. Weeding bees were also orga-
nized to remove DSV from among “good” species.

On Friday mornings, a large group of volunteers, most of
whom have been with us for many years, continued to main-
tain the Backyard Garden. No major changes were made. In
addition to many casual visitors, a botanical art class made
good use of this area this year. Invasive species work is also
being done by some of the Friday morning group, working
on buckthorn and Amur maple.

Our usual activities continued. We grew many plants for
our annual native plant sale and raised about $2800. Two
bird feeders were maintained throughout the winter. We were
involved in the Wildlife Festival and the Great Backyard Bird
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Count. Volunteers opened the Interpretation Centre on Sunday
afternoons through the summer.

Work on the bridge at the east end of our Amphibian Pond,
begun in summer 2010, was completed late in the year and
is much enjoyed by visitors and volunteers alike.

DaviD HOBDEN
Fletcher Wildlife Garden Committee
Representative on Council

SANDRA GARLAND
Chair, Fletcher Wildlife Garden

Macoun Field Club Committee

The Committee met once and thereafter carried out the
month-to-month planning by telephone and e-mail. Commit-
tee members supervised or gave presentations at 19 indoor
meetings and led 15 field trips during the school year. Indoor
sessions were held in the Fletcher Wildlife Garden building;
the field trips took place either at the Club’s nature-study
area in Ottawa’s Greenbelt or on private properties in Lanark
County Additionally, several of the indoor meetings incor-
porated short field trips within the Fletcher Wildlife Garden.
Members of the Committee and representatives of the OFNC
met with the family of the late Martha Camfield, a long-time
leader, leading to the establishment of an endowment fund in
her name for specified Macoun Club activities, to be managed
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by the OFNC. The family also directed memorial donations to
the Macoun Club.

ROBERT E. LEE
Chair, Macoun Field Club Committee

Membership Committee

The distribution of the membership for 2011 on September
30, 2011 is shown in the table below, with the corresponding
numbers for 2010 shown in brackets. “Others” represent, for
the greatest part, affiliate organizations that receive compli-
mentary copies of the Club’s publications. Local member-
ship (within 50 km of Parliament Hill) was 621 and 650 in
2011 and 2010, respectively. The decrease in total member-
ship of 53 continues an ongoing trend that was interrupted
only in 2010. The continued decrease in members located
more than 50 km from Ottawa accounted for slightly less
than one half of the overall decrease in membership.

The decrease in membership can be partially attributed to
the increase in Club fees and the introduction of a fee for
receiving the Canadian Field Naturalist (CFN) in hard copy.
Only 56 members, excluding Honorary Members, opted for
hard-copy CFN.

HENRY STEGER
Chair, Membership Committee

CANADIAN USA OTHER ToraL
2011 2010 2011 2010 2011 2010 2011 2010
Individual 361 (386) 13 (15) 0 0) 374 (401)
Family 282 (293) 1 (D) 1 (@) 284 (295)
Sustaining* - (14) - 0) - 0) - (14)
T&L 2 4) 0 0) 0 0) 2 4)
Honorary 24 21 0 0) 0 0) 24 21
Life 48 (52) 4 3) 1 (1) 53 (56)
Other 23 (22) 0 0) 1 (1) 24 (23)
TOTAL 740 (792) 18 (19) 3 3) 761 (814)

*Sustaining membership was discontinued in 2011. Renewing members assumed either Individual or Family membership.

Publications Committee

To suggest that 2011 has been an exceptional year would
be a considerable understatement. Not since 1918 when Percy
Taverner, James Macoun and their associates reformed the
local Ottawa Naturalist to become the national Canadian
Field-Naturalist have we witnessed such a seismic shift in
the OFNC publications program. In those post-WWTI times
such a substantial restructuring was deemed essential to re-
engage and enlarge the journal’s constituency, to reflect how
best to deliver its content in a dramatically changed land-
scape and to ensure its continued existence into the foresee-
able future. The issues are no less urgent for the CFN today
and the stakes no less significant. The initial outcomes, we are
happy to report, have been no less gratifying.

Retiring CEN editor Francis Cook and his remarkable pro-
duction team oversaw the publication and distribution of six
issues of the journal in 2011, those being two issues of vol-
ume 123 and all four issues of volume 124, 631 pages in all.
In addition, in-coming Editor-in-Chief Carolyn Callaghan
oversaw the publication of issues 125 (1) and (2), represent-
ing 188 pages (125 (2) actually be published in January 2012).

This total production of 819 pages in 122 months represents
an all-time productivity record. It easily exceeds that of sev-
eral ca. 750 page volumes at the turn of this century and vol-
ume 112 (1998) which produced 794 pages over a 15-month
period.

The breadth and scope of the original research covered in
these six issues is classic CFN material, representing a rich
combination of taxonomic, ecological, historical and conser-
vation-oriented studies that will contribute to the investigation
and protection of Canadian biodiversity for decades to come.
The unprecedented use of colour images and maps greatly
enhances the appearance and effectiveness of these contri-
butions. Such publications are an enduring credit to both the
researchers who produce significant, original work and to the
CFN production team who review, process and publish them.

Volume 125 saw the production of the first electronic
issues of CFN. The installation and application of the Open
Journal Systems (OJS) electronic publication process has fall-
en largely upon the shoulders of incoming Journal Manager
Jay Fitzsimmons. Jay worked diligently with indefatigable
retiring CFN Business Manager Frank Pope to ensure that the



2012

VOL. XXXIIL No. 1.

APRIL, 1919

ﬂhh\ﬂ:.-‘ln:‘:‘ ¢ e ,.{W’\ ;‘%“ ."’
b U A ] \';w;“f
ESIAN \() . [VEs 'tﬂ?\
RO VR
OTTAWA FELSRARGHALISTS OLUB
Entered at Ottawa Pjn:'-:)ﬁ‘u as ;«md class matter.

transition from our traditional hard copy process was as effi-
cient and painless as possible. They have succeeded magnif-
icently, a few inevitable glitches notwithstanding. Much work
remains to be done in 2012 to fully integrate all of the OJS
elements, but substantial progress has been made.

So many individuals have contributed to the success of
CFN in 201 1. I"ve spoken of the production team — and retir-
ing Business Manager Frank Pope deserves special credit here
for the million and one issues he has quietly and efficiently
resolved — but we must also note the considerable patience
and forbearance of the OFNC Council who facilitated both
the effort and budget required as we entered this brave new
world. Their support was essential and is gratefully acknowl-
edged. First and foremost, however, we acknowledge the con-
tinued support of the contributors of important, original mate-
rial for consideration in CFN.
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The OFNC and the Ottawa Valley naturalist community is
also blessed by the production of our remarkably successful
second periodical, Trail & Landscape. Editor Karen McLachlan
Hamilton and her team quietly and efficiently went about
their business in 2011 as they have for a full decade of T&L’s
more than 40 years of existence. Another 188 pages of infor-
mation and data that contributes significantly to both our
knowledge of the local landscape and to the enjoyment of it
by the naturalist community was published in T&L this year.

The Publication Committee’s challenge for 2012 is to sus-
tain the remarkable, historic achievements of 2011 and to con-
tinue our support for those dedicated folks on the front lines.
We ask all members and subscribers to assist by considering
the submission of manuscripts to the CFN and T&L. And we
also ask you to encourage your associates to do likewise.
That, ultimately, is what this is all about.

DANIEL F. BRUNTON
Chair, Publications Committee





